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After many foot rogaines, Carol Fowler, as a  horse rider herself, became intrigued with the idea of a “horse rogaine”.  After talking about it in equestrian circles to gauge interest, Carol asked me if I would help her set one. And so on 1 April, although there has been conventional orienteering on horseback, NZ’s first-ever equestrian rogaine came to fruition, in support of Darfield High School’s Rural College.

On our first planning trip, I went ready to scope twice the area we had used in a three-hour foot rogaine on the Annavale map. To my surprise, we set the course up on half the area. The reason being that the optimal route between most check points was seldom a straight line. And the prime reason for this was: fences.

In setting up the course (35 controls) we mapped all the fences and, most importantly, the gates. With most fences having electric outriggers, not to mention some with barbed wire, we did not expect even the most intrepid riders and horses to want to jump them. We also marked the best crossing points over streams. Carol and daughter, Abbey, rode the full course themselves so we were assured that what we planned was practical.
In preparing the map (A4 1:25,000), with Dave Laurie doing the cartography, we wanted an effective symbol for the gates – something that stood out. After a bit of experimenting, we commandeered OCAD’s first aid symbol of a red cross.

Working on the assumption, that many of the participants would be new to mapsport, Carol and I set the navigational challenge at, in orienteering terms, yellow/soft orange. Furthermore, no control points required contour interpretation (spur, gully etc). Instead we used fence corners, cabbage trees, manuka clumps, and the like. However, navigating to a few controls did still require an understanding of contours.

With the event being an experiment for both us the planners and the entrants, we thought maybe 40 to 50 would be a good first-up entry. In the end we had 96 starters. (192, if you count rider and horse ( .) And although we had three immediate route alternatives from the start, with that many horses, we decided not to go with a mass start. Instead teams (many of them of 4 or 5), went off in five waves at five-minute intervals, start times being marked on the clipcards.
So how did it go?

The weather was great, the farm manager hugely co-operative and the feedback positive. Most common question: “When is the next one?”.

All control sites were visited but no teams got all controls. Top score was 1450 out of 1800.

~ Stuart Payne (co-planner)
on behalf of Carol & myself 
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